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[Dr. McKinley, message, Your Life Is More Than The Things You Possess ]   
Well, you’ve already said it with your applause, but I do want all of 
God’s people together to say, Amen, Amen! That is a great statement of 
affirmation that all of the power and all of the glory is unto the kingdom 
of our God and of our Savior Jesus Christ. I’m so thankful that you’re 
here today, I invite you to take your Bible and to open it with me to the 
5th chapter of the book of James, because we’ll be reading a portion of 
Scripture out of James chapter 5 in just a minute. 
 
A…, sometime back a New York publication told a story of a business man in 
Manhattan, a business man who was a…, somewhat frustrated by the fact that 
there was a $20 service charge for replacing fluorescent light bulbs in 
his office and so he decided that a…, rather than call one of the service 
personnel to come and to replace the light bulb that he would replace the 
light bulb himself and so he did, a 7 foot light bulb. So when he got down 
the old burned out light bulb he had to try to decide what to do with it. 
Of course, if you’ve ever tried to get rid of a fluorescent light bulb you 
know that it’s not the easiest thing in the world because they’re prone to 
explosion. So he decided that it wouldn’t be the best thing to just leave 
it there in the paper basket so he knew that not far from his house, where 
he would ride the subway, there was a large trash bin. So he simply 
decided that he would take the, 7 foot, burned out light bulb to the 
subway and take it home and throw it away. Well, the end of the day came, 
he made his way out of the building, made his way on to the subway train 
holding this 7 foot fluorescent light bulb. But as he got in the middle of 
the a…, train car there, people began to move and to press on to the car 
and it wasn’t long until, as the car filled up, a number of other people 
had begun to hold on to that light bulb [pause for congregation laughter] 
assuming that it was one of the stanchions or one of the poles there in 
the subway train for support. Well, when the man finally got to his stop 
that ev…that evening and was ready to get off he simple let go of the 
light bulb and walked out [more laughter] and a…, left all the people 
standing there holding that old burned out bulb. Heh! [more laughter] How 
would you liked to have been the last person standing on that train that 
night? [more laughter] But you know that’s an incredible story because it 
tells us something incredible about life. It TELLS US AT LEAST 2 THINGS:  
 
One that there are people in life…THERE ARE PEOPLE IN LIFE WHO TAKE 
ADVANTAGE OF THE NEEDS OF OTHERS TO GAIN THEIR OWN PERSONAL ADVANTAGE. 
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Sometimes people in life just use other people for their own means and 
their own benefits and one of the things that you learn by seeing this man 
leaving his burned out light bulb with people is that he took advantage of 
their need. 
 
Secondly you learn, and we all know that PEOPLE GRASP FOR THINGS THAT 
CAN’T SUSTAIN TO FIND SECURITY IN LIFE. Many times people reach out to get 
a hold of something to give them strength and stability in life and really 
it’s not something that will last, it’s not something that will remain, it 
is not really something secure, though it may seem to be for the moment. 
And I share these 2 things with you because it is so easy in the hustle 
and bustle of life, it is so easy in the world in which we live, 
surrounded by all the things that call for our attention and all of the 
activities that engage our lives in the course of a day, it’s easy for us 
to fall into the system of using others for our own advantage or looking 
to others and looking to things that can never really give us security in 
life to try to find a sense of security and the tragedy is, is that when 
it’s all said and done we are left with nothing more than disillusionment 
and disappointment in life. 
 
I’ve been talking to you over the last few weeks about 5 Thing That We’ve 
Got To Know About Life, from the book of James and as we looked together 
at the 5 chapters in the book of James, we’ve tried in every chapter to 
just distill one simple life lesson. 
 
In James chapter 1 we talked about the fact that, Your Outlook Determines 
Your Outcome In Life, and that so much of the outcome of life has to do 
with your faith and your perspective. 
 
In James chapter 2 we talked about the fact that, Our Actions Speak Louder 
Than Our Words, and nowhere is that truer than in the realm of the spirit 
life and the spirit world. 
 
In James chapter 3 we talked about the fact that, Words Can Ever Hurt Me. 
Yes we all learned that little a…, easy to say, pithy proverb that says: 
 
“Sticks and stones may break my bones but words will never hurt me.” 
 
And yet we talked about in life and relationships the responsibility of 
our words, because words can ever hurt. 
 
And then last week we talked about the fact that, You Are Your Own Worst 
Enemy. James chapter 4 talks about pride and the power and the problem of 
pride in life. I even shared with you the a…, statement by Theodore 
Roosevelt who said: 
 
“If you could kick the person responsible for the majority of your 
problems you wouldn’t be able to sit down for a week.” 
 
Heh! And we said that because we looked together at what James pointed to 
as being the source of problem, our own pride. It would therefore not come 
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as a surprise to you having looked at these 4 life lessons, that the 5th 
and the final life lesson that James would provide for us is one that has 
to do with the issue of that which we look to for security, that which we 
use for our own advantage, ultimately dealing with the issue of money and 
of possessions. It’s absolutely unthinkable that any portion of Scripture 
that tells us everything we need to know about life would leave out 
something as important as the issue of material possessions. Now there are 
a variety of different a…, Bible, background books that you can read to 
find things like this, but one that I’ve read, it’s given me some help is 
a little booklet that talks about the fact that there are a…, some things 
that you can know about the Bible. If you were to read the Bible you would 
find that 272 times in the Bible you find the word belief and one of the 
major things of the Bible is about the issue of faith and believing. And 
then 371 times you find the word pray, pray, a very important matter 
spiritually. Then you find that 714 times there are references in the 
Bible to love and to what love is in life. But, isn’t it fascinating to 
know that 2,162 times we find specific biblical references dealing with 
the issue of money and the issue of possessions. You see money is an 
important subject in the Bible, because money is such an important subject 
to you and to me. Money talks! For many of us it simply says, “Good-by.” 
But, money talks [pause for congregation laughter] and the question is, 
what does your money say about you? And that’s exactly why James in 
talking to us about the things that we’ve gotta know about life, deals 
with the issue of material possessions and the 5th lesson that we learn in 
the book of James is this, Your Life Is More Than The Things You Possess. 
Your Life Is More Than The Things You Possess and in James chapter 5, 
James speaks with an incredibly sharp statement to the issue of money and 
possessions. Obviously he’s speaking in a day and a time when the market 
report was good, but the dividends and the outcome were condemning and so 
I wanna let you know at the outset this is not an enjoyable passage of 
Scripture. Frankly this is a garlic portion of Scripture. But as we jump 
in and begin to read it today I want us to look and I want us to learn 
this lesson, that life is more than the things we possess. Let’s begin 
reading in James chapter 5 in verse 1: 
 
1Come now, you rich, weep and howl for your miseries that are coming upon 
you! 2Your riches are corrupted, and your garments are motheaten. 3Your 
gold and silver are corroded, and their corrosion will be a witness 
against you and will eat your flesh like fire. You have heaped up treasure 
in the last days. 4Indeed the wages of the laborers who mowed your fields, 
which you kept back by fraud, cry out; and the cries of the la…of the 
reapers have reached the ears of the Lord of Sabaoth. 5You have lived on 
the earth in pleasure and luxury; you have fattened your hearts as in the 
day of slaughter. 6You have condemned, you have murdered the just; he does 
not resist you. 
 
Strong words aren’t they? Words that would be easy if left unto themselves 
to leave us with some impressions about the Bible’s perspective, on money 
and on wealth, that may not be accurate. Now obviously I’ve jumped into 
the middle of a portion of Scripture and there is a context to the text 
that I read you and I will enlarge that as we go though this, this 
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morning. But having read these words and the strength of them, obviously 
James is sharing his message about possessions with conviction. But let me 
also balance that conviction by giving you a bigger picture of what the 
Bible does have to say about the subject of wealth and possession, some 
clarifications, if you will. 
 
One of the things that I need to say to you having read this passage, is 
that James though he is strong and straightforward does not say that it is 
a sin to be rich and or to have and to enjoy much. In fact, over in the 
book of 1st Timothy, Paul writes up to young Timothy that the love of money 
is a root of all sorts of evil. But in that same passage of Scripture Paul 
says that:  [6:17] 
 
…God,…gives us richly all things to enjoy. 
 
So the Bible does not condemn riches in and of themselves. Secondly, I 
need to clarify the fact that James is not implying that it is better, 
that is more spiritual to be poor then it is to be rich. Jesus clearly 
said:    [Matthew 5:3] 
 
“Blessed are the poor in spirit…” 
 
But to be poor does not make you a more spiritual person than to be a rich 
person. And so there is a CLARIFICATION that I need to give to you here in 
the larger context of the Bible. One, that IT DOES NOT SAY THAT IT IS A 
SIN TO BE RICH. Two, that IT DOES NOT IMPLY THAT IT’S MORE SPIRITUAL TO BE 
POOR and number three, JAMES IS NOT TALKING TO ONE CLASS OF PEOPLE, BUT TO 
ALL OF US TODAY. You see the most immediate response when I read the 
opening words: 
 
Come now you rich… 
 
Most people say, okay, that’s not me. Heh! He’s talkin to somebody who’s 
not here today. No! James is talking to all of us. He’s talking to us 
about our attitudes, about our values, certainly he’s addressing a 
cultural context of time, a point, a place and some of the issues that 
were going on in his day, but the principles that he’s laying out here are 
principles for us in every age, in every day and every one of us needs to 
know how we are to relate to material possessions in life, because nothing 
is more important to the reality of spiritual faith than the way that we 
handle material possessions. Therefore in James chapter 5 we are given 
insights, but better yet, we are provided with an investigation that every 
one of us needs to engage today. Some questions that we need to consider 
and some matters that we need to answer that relate to our lives and the 
things that we possess. Now let’s engage the questions. Let’s take a 
little test today. Let’s imagine that maybe we’re filling out a form of 
eternal consequence and let’s ask ourselves HOW DO WE RESPOND TO THESE 
THINGS? 
 
First, James brings forth this question and this issue. WHO GETS THE 
CREDIT FOR WHAT YOU HAVE ACQUIRED? However much or however little in the 
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eyes of men, whatever you have today that you call your own, who gets the 
credit for what you have acquired? Now I told you there’s a larger context 
here and I wanna be sure that you see the context of this passage of 
Scripture. If you’ll look back in chapter 4 in verse 13 you’ll find that 
there is a similarity to the way 4:13 begins with the way 5:1 begins. In 
fact this is one of those places in Scripture where I believe that 
probably there could be a better adjustment as to how we relate chapter 4 
and chapter 5. The chapter heading seems to cut the two off and in reality 
it’s the continuation of the same thought. Look in James 4, verse 13: 
 
Come now… 
 
Literally, listen up, give me your attention. Listen to this, this is very 
important. 
 
Come now… 
 
That’s how he began chapter 5: 
 
13Come now, you who say, “Today or tomorrow we will go to such and such a 
city, spend a year there, buy and sell, and make a profit”; 14whereas you 
do not know what will happen tomorrow. For what is your life? It is even a 
vapor that appears for a little time and then vanishes away. 15Instead you 
ought to say, “If the Lord wills, we will live and do this and that.” 16But 
now you boast in your arrogance. And all such boasting is evil. 
17Therefore, to him who knows to do good and does not do it, to him it is a 
sin. 
 
5:1Come now, you rich,… 
 
He literally starts by saying, hey listen, if we’re gonna talk about the 
issue of possessions, the first thing we’ve gotta come to terms with is 
where did we get what we have? Where did it come from? What is the source? 
And he immediately steps forward to condemn and to ultimately to address 
the issue of the foolish presumption that any one of us has or owns 
anything that has not been given to us apart from the grace of God. 
Everything I have, every move I make is given to me by the strength and 
the grace that God provides. Who in the world would ever assume that your 
power and your strength and your might and your ener…ingenuity would help 
you to have all that you have? Listen you are frail, you are fragile. All 
it takes is a little microscopic germ to get into your system and your 
body can be ravaged with disease. All it takes is the cessation of the 
heartbeat and your life is over, you live in a fragile world and 
everything that you have you have received from One who has provided all 
that you have acquired, the One who has made you and the One who has 
graced you. We are not self-make people in a self-driven, self-fulfilled 
world. We are made by God our creator and apart from His provision of our 
next breath we will not live. Maybe you’re familiar with the words of 
William Earnest Henley: 
 
Out of the night that covers me, black is the pit from pole to pole. 
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I thank whatever gods may be for my unconquerable soul. 
In the fell clutch of circumstance I have not winced or cried aloud. 
Under the bludgeonings of chance my head is bloody, but unbowed. 
Beyond this place of wrath and tears looms the horror of the shade, 
And yet the menace of the years find and shall find me unafraid. 
It matters not how straight the gate, how charged with punishments the 
scroll. 
 
I’m the master of my faith and I’m the captain of my soul! 
 
I read that and wanna say, “Oh captain, oh captain, your ship is gonna 
sink.” You may be here today, you may have a fat bank account, you may 
live in a big house, you may drive the finest automobile, everybody may 
bow down and cower when they see you walk by, but you are not the captain 
of your fate and you are not the master of your soul. And that’s why the 
Bible reminds us that when it comes to the issue of life and possessions 
that every one of us had better come to terms with who gets the credit for 
everything that we have acquired. There is a false and ignorant and 
foolish notion that would say that I can live and fulfill myself apart 
from God. In fact one of the great tragedies and mysteries of life today 
is that we’re living in a world so consumed with material value that 
people live without any God thoughts in the days of their lives. You see 
we have to deal with the issue of where we receive, where…who gets the 
credit for what we have. Now James had already addressed that issue in 
James chapter 1 in verse 17. He wonderfully said: 
 
Every good gift and every perfect gift is from above, and comes down from 
the Father of lights, with whom there is no variation or shadow of 
turning. 
 
Thank God for every thing that He has given to us, whether it is plenty or 
whether it is just enough, we give thanks to God for the fact that He is 
our provider and He is our sustainer and therefore the first question that 
we have to address and the first issue that we have to deal with is this 
question and is this issue of who gets the credit for what we have 
acquired. 
 
But then he goes on to deal with the second thing and that is here in 
chapter 5 in verse 1, he says, beginning down in verse 4: 
 
Indeed the wages of the laborers who have moved your fields, which you 
have kept back by fraud, cry out; and the cries of the reapers have 
reached the ears of the Lord of Sabaoth. 
 
Not only do we need to know who gets the credit for what we’ve acquired, 
but the second question we have to address is, HOW DID WE GATHER WHAT WE 
HAVE GAINED? How did we come about those things that we have? Did we 
gather it legitimately working, trusting, thanking God for His provision 
in life? Or have we taken advantage of the needs of others. Has that which 
we have acquired become ours, not so much, just because of the blessing of 
God, but because of our own deceitfulness? Could it be that some of us 
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today would have to be honest and say that through exploitation, through 
deception or through litigation that we have somehow taken advantage of 
others for our own gain and benefit? That’s the very thing that James is 
talking about here. He’s saying that there are people who are prosperous, 
they don’t give God the credit and what’s more is that they have taken 
advantage of every one and every thing in their lives to amass what 
they’ve amassed in life. Exploitation, deception and then wrongful 
litigation, he talks here about this matter and what he is saying is the 
issue in life is not how much you have, but how did you get it? Now this 
was a very common theme for the Old Testament prophets. In fact when you 
read the prophets of the Old Testament you’ll find that one of the most 
common issues that was very thorny and very strong was that they would 
always speak to one class of people against another in the nation of 
Israel about the issue of their treatment of one another and how some had 
taken advantage of the others. James is a book that is written to the 12 
tribes who are scattered abroad. There’s primarily a Jewish audience and a 
Jewish readership, therefore James in bringing such strong statements was 
really doing nothing more than what was found in many of the Old Testament 
prophets. Listen to these words by the prophet Jeremiah found in Jeremiah 
chapter 22 and verse 13: 
 
“Woe to him who builds his house by unrighteousness And his chambers by 
injustice, Who uses his neighbor’s service without wages And gives him 
nothing for his work.” 
 
Listen again to James 5:4: 
 
…the wages of the laborers who mowed your fields, which you kept…by fraud, 
cry out; and the cries of the reapers have reached the ears of the Lord of 
Sabaoth. 
 
Have you ever heard that before, Lord of Sabaoth? What does that mean? It 
literally means the Lord of Host, the commander of the armies of the Lord. 
A…, obviously Martin Luther picked up on that phrase and used it in his 
wonderful hymn, A Mighty Fortress, when in that line he says: 
 
         Lord Sabaoth, His name, 
         From age to age the same, 
         And He must win the battle. 
 
The Bible says that while we battle in the affairs of men to amass and 
acquire unto ourselves, one day every one of us will have to reckon before 
God for the way that we have gained and gathered what we have in life and 
therefore we need to understand that one of the key issues spiritually, is 
how have you gather what you have gained. He deals with the issue of 
litigation. Here in James chapter 5 he says, down in verse 6: 
 
You have condemned and murdered the just and he does not resist you. 
 
The word condemned there in verse 6 is very much the common legal term of 
that day. In fact in common reference, back in James chapter 2 in verse 4 
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he talks here about the church showing partiality between those who have 
much and those who have little and then James warns them in James chapter 
2 in verse 4 when he says: 
 
Have you not shown partiality among yourselves, and become judges with 
evil thoughts? 
 
And then he says in verse 6: 
 
But you have dishonored the poor man. Do not the rich oppress you and drag 
you into the courts? 
 
Literally he’s saying we need to be careful here about any issue of life 
that allows us to take advantage of others. Some motivation, not only the 
source of what I’ve received, but the motivation of how I have gained it 
and what I have done with it. 
 
There’s a third question that we need to look at in James chapter 5 this 
morning and this is not only how have we…who do we credit for what we’ve 
acquired and how have we gathered what we’ve gained, but the 3rd very 
important question that presses at us today is, WHERE ARE YOU KEEPING WHAT 
YOU NOW OWN? Every person in this room has some property. For some it’s 
multiple properties, for others it’s just the property of the cloths that 
they wear or maybe the car that they drive. But we all have receipts and 
we have title deeds and we have purchases that we have made, the things 
that are ours. But the question is, where do you keep and what are you 
doing with what you call your own? Here in James 5, again strong words in 
verse 2, he says? 
 
2Your riches are corrupted, and your garments are motheaten. 3Your gold and 
silver are corroded, and their corrosion will be a witness against you and 
will eat your flesh like fire. You have heaped up treasure in the last 
days. 
 
One of the things that James points out as being an issue with this group 
of people is that they have heaped up treasure. Literally they’ve hoarded 
it, they’ve been gaining and gathering, but what they’ve done with it is 
they’ve just put it in places where all that it is now doing is that it is 
rotting, it is corroding, it is rusting and it is of no ultimate value and 
of no ultimate use to anyone and they were wasting the grace of God in 
their lives. Where do you keep what you own? You see, accumulation is not 
for the basis of just storing and storing it up for ourselves. There’s a 
much higher purpose and a much higher plan and that is to begin to live by 
the principle, not of storing, meaning that I hoard it for me, but of 
stewardship, meaning that I see that everything that I have is a part of 
the opportunity and the responsibility of my life to be lived out, to 
benefit the cause of God and others in my life. Now he’s really hard here. 
He starts talkin to em about their stuff and he says, you’ve got all this 
stuff and you’re keepin all this stuff, but the problem with your stuff is 
that all your stuff is just gettin old and you know the problem is you 
don’t even appreciate the stuff anymore, it’s just stuff. Isn’t it amazing 
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how that as we begin to gain and to add things in life that before long 
we’re not even grateful for all the stuff that we have? We just want more 
stuff and the problem is they kept gathering, but they didn’t have any 
gratitude for it any more. I found it interesting that recently there was 
a book released entitled, The Progress Paradox, How Life Gets Better While 
People Feel Worse, and in this book, Gregg Easterbrook, from the Brookings 
Institution talks about how that our great grandparents would have seen 
the world that we live in as a utopia. He said: 
 
“If you just look back a few generation to our great grandparents they 
would have absolutely been amazed at the things that we now take for 
granted in life.” 
 
He goes on to say that: 
 
“The average westerner lives better than 99.4% of all the human beings who 
have ever lived on planet earth. In the last few years alone life 
expectancy has doubled over the past century and that per capita income 
has doubled since 1960.” 
 
He says: 
 
“Our standard of living has risen to levels that our great grandparents 
couldn’t have imagined. In the period following World War II, the average 
new American home was 1100 square feet, but today it’s well over 2300 
square feet.” 
 
He said: 
 
“For most of our history the average home had one room for every two 
people and today we have two rooms for every one person.” 
 
Some of those are real big rooms. He says: 
 
“We have more of everything except, of course, happiness. The percentage 
of Americans who characterize themselves as happiness…as happy has changed 
since 1950, not by going up, but by going down and today the evidence of 
studies are showing that depression and issues of frustration in life have 
climbed to 25% of the entire populous. People frustrated, unhappy, 
unfulfilled, unsatisfied and yet living in what our great grandparents 
would have called utopia.” 
 
It says: 
 
“Being depressed in the midst of unprecedented prosperity can be traced to 
spiritual, cultural and immoral factors.” 
 
And Easterbrook says that, 
 
“Probably the greatest place to start a turnaround is to begin at the 
point of gratitude.” 
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You see that’s what was wrong here, gratitude was lost. They had just been 
gathering and getting and gaining, but they no longer appreciated anything 
that they had. It was just stuff, stuff and more stuff and then the Bible 
says and they were just storing it up, they were just putting it here and 
piling it there and the reality was…was that there was so much stuff and 
so much stored stuff that all the stuff that was stored and all the stuff 
that was being kept was ultimately doing nothing, but it was just rotting 
and corroding and going away. This was an issue that Jesus addressed very 
straightforwardly in The Sermon On The Mount. Over in the book of Matthew 
chapter 6, you’ll recall in verse 19 that Jesus said: 
 
19“Do not lay up for yourselves treasures on earth, where moth and rust 
destroy and where thieves break in and steal; 20but lay up for yourselves 
treasures in heaven, where neither moth nor rust destroy and where thieves 
cannot break in and steal. 21For where your treasure is, there your heart 
will be also.” 
 
You see, the Bible is not saying that we’re not to have stuff, the Bible 
says, what are you doin with your stuff? And the problem is most of us are 
just stuffing our stuff. [pause] In fact so many of us have got so much 
stuff we can’t even put the stuff we drive inside the stuff that we own to 
be able to park it in that stuff, because we’ve got so much stuff in the 
garage. [pause for slight congregation laughter] That was a polite laugh I 
will tell you. [more laughter] I know this is an “Oh me” sermon, but it’s 
true and I…this isn’t the preacher tellin you, I wanna remind you every 
time I point at you at least 3 of these guys point back at me. I’m havin 
to deal with my stuff, because James says the key issue is what are you 
doing with your stuff. What he’s really talking about here is stewardship, 
are you being a faithful steward of all that God has given to you? Are you 
giving? Are you sharing? Are you distributing or are you just storing and 
stuffing it all for you? You see that is the principle that is above all 
other principles in life. God wants us to be good stewards and the amazing 
thing is we keep investing good hard earned money in stuff that doesn’t 
last and stuff that doesn’t matter. 
 
I heard about a $5 bill and a $100 bill that ended up in the same money 
tray. The $5 bill and the $100 bill had known each other in a former time 
of circulation in life. The $5 bill said to the 100, “How are you doin 
these days?” He said, “Oh, it’s great.” He said, “In fact my life is 
wonderful.” He said, “I’ve been out to Las Vegas.” He said, “I’ve been 
down to the Bahamas.” He said, “I’ve been a lot of places, I’ve seen a lot 
and done a lot.” The $100 bill said to the 5, “How are you doin?” He said, 
“Well, I’m alright, just the same old life, church, church, church.” 
[pause for congregation laughter] 
 
You see a lot of us [more laughter] are circulating in a lot of places but 
we’re not circulating for God and I wanna challenge you to look at your 
life and to look at your stewardship. You see over in the book of 1st 
Corinthians Paul picked up on this idea of storing and in 1st Corinthians 
chapter 16, verse 1 and 2 he says: 
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1…I give you charge and command that: 2On the first day of the week that 
you will store up out of that which you have received, that you will store 
up at the church those things that need to be stored up so that ultimately 
the work of God can on. 
 
The Bible talks about a principle of stewardship, a principle of giving. 
Now I know, I…I…listen…I know…I’m standin, I’m a preacher and everybody in 
here’s goin, yep there goes the preacher talking about money. That’s what 
preachers are interested in. 
 
It’s kind like 2 guys that were out in a plane and went down over in the 
South Pacific. They ended up on an island, they both managed to get 
ashore. One of the guys got there to try to figure out what was on the 
island. He came running back, he was panic stricken. He looked at the 
other guy, he said “Man we are in incredible trouble. We are in the middle 
of nowhere. Nobody knows that we’re out here. We don’t have supplies to 
live on.” He said, “We are doomed!” The other guy looked at him and said, 
“That’s not a problem I make $250,000 a month.” The guy said, “Did you not 
understand what I’m tellin you? I’m telling you we don’t have food, we 
don’t have supplies, this island is not sufficient, we don’t even have a 
place to sleep tonight. I don’t know how many days we can live!” And the 
guy was very stressed, the other guy just yawned and said, “Hey, it’s no 
problem I told you I make $250,000 a month.” Finally, the guy exasperated 
said, “What in the world are you thinkin, we have to have water, we have 
to have food, we have to have a means to survive and all you’re thinkin 
about is your bank account.” The guy said, “No, you don’t understand, I 
make $250,000 a month and I tithe, my pastor will find me.” [pause for 
congregation laughter] Heh, heh! 
 
All right, so now I put it on you and now I’ve put it on the preachers, 
okay. [more laughter] We’ll share the responsibility today. [more 
laughter] But the reality is that tithing is God’s way of learning that 
every thing I have has come from Him, that everything I’ve earned is to 
honor Him and that what I have I’m not to keep and use just for myself. 
Yes, the Bible teaches that we are to earn, to make a living, that we are 
to be blessed, that we’re to enjoy the things that God gives us, that 
we’re to bless our family. But ladies and gentlemen when it gets to the 
place that all we’re doing is stuffing and storing and stuffing and 
storing then we ultimately have to say, God am I honoring You? You see 
over in the book of Malachi 3 and verse 10, the prophet Malachi said this, 
he says: 
 
Bring you all the tithes into the… 
 
Does anybody know what the next word is? 
 
…storehouse… 
 
Now the Bible does talk about storing it just doesn’t talk about storing 
up so it rots. The Bible says: 
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Bring all the tithes into the storehouse,…and see if I will not bless you 
says the LORD… 
 
If you prove Him, He will bless you and honor you and if you will honor 
God’s principle of giving the first 10th of everything that you make, back 
to Him, He will in turn continue to bless and to meet the need of your 
life. It’s God’s cycle and His plan of economy. Not that God will make you 
rich, not that God will make you prosperous, but that in whatever 
prosperity that you have if you will just begin with the simple principle 
of giving the first 10th to the Lord, not because 10% is His and 90% is 
yours, all of it is Gods, but the 1st 10th reminds me that He is first and 
that the first investment that I make is to store in the house of the Lord 
and as I begin that principle then I begin to live out the principle of 
being a steward of everything that God has given to me. 2 Corinthians 9 in 
verse 7 says it very well when it says that: 
 
…God loves a cheerful given. 
 
But what He wants us to do is to purpose in our hearts to give, not 
grudgingly, out of necessity, but cheerfully. And so God wants us to learn 
this principle of stewardship because stewardship is determining what I do 
with what I have today. What are you doing with what you have? Is it just 
a bunch of stuff or is it stuff that you’re using for the glory of God? 
They were gaining without any gratitude. It was just stuff but they didn’t 
appreciate it. They were storing without any sense of stewardship. It was 
just rotting and the Bible says they were consuming it all without any 
concern or regard for anyone else. Hear me today; ladies and gentlemen as 
I speak to my heart and I speak to your heart, prosperity can be an 
anesthetic to the needs of a hurting world and we need to be so careful 
that we do not so comfort the lining of our own life that we fail to see 
the need and the potential benefit that we can be to others. 
 
That takes us to the fourth and the final question today and that is, WHAT 
WILL HAPPEN TO WHAT YOU HAVE MADE? When it’s all said and done in life 
what’s gonna happen to what you have and to what you have made?  You see 
that’s an issue here because back in the book of James, James said you’re 
storing up the treasure for the last days. James says that one day you’re 
gonna have to stand before the Lord of Sabaoth and the question then is 
gonna be, what’s gonna happen to what you’ve made? Like many of you I love 
Dr. James Dobson. He and his wife Shirley founded Focus On The Family 
Ministries and I’ve listened to many of their broadcasts, read many of 
their books and have benefited greatly. But one of the things of all the 
things that I’ve heard Dr. Dobson say and share through the years that 
stood out in my mind was a story about something that happened one summer 
evening with his family. As the family was enjoying some of the extended 
opportunity of the summer to just be together they pulled out a board game 
on night and decided that they would play a round of Monopoly. The 4 of 
them sat around the table, distributed the pieces, started playing the 
game and Dr. Dobson se…admitted he said, “It wasn’t long until I began to 
really sort of get edgy in the game.” He said, “It wasn’t long until I 
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purchased Park Place and Boardwalk.” He said, “And suddenly all the 
members of my family were struggling with this aggressive side of my 
nature where I was putting houses and hotels and gaining property and 
taking in mortgages and debts.” And he said, “After a little while I 
finally out lasted and outlived the final member of my family who stood up 
and threw down the cards and says, “All right dad, that’s it, you own 
everything!’ and walked away. He said that evening as his family somewhat 
miffed all went to the different corners of the house [congregation 
laughter] thinking about what a jerk he had been in the course of the 
game, he said, he decided that he would do one good final deed and that is 
he would clean up the game. He said, “But as I stood there that night, I 
took those little houses and I put em back over in the spot and I took the 
hotels and put them there and I put the pieces of the game back together, 
I picked up the dice and folded the board.” And he said, “Then it hit me!” 
He said, “It went through me like a rifle when I realized that in so many 
ways this is just how life is. You live a little while, you gain a few 
things, you take title and deed and possession. Other people know that you 
have it you own it, that you’ve earned it, that you got it, but when it’s 
all said and done, at the end of it all, they fold it up and put all the 
pieces back in the box.” 
 
You see, ladies and gentlemen, that’s what happens to our possessions. 
They’re something we have for a period of time while we’re here on earth 
and the question is at the end of life, what’s gonna happen to what we’ve 
made? Are lawyers simply gonna step in and redistribute your wealth? Are 
lawyers just gonna do their job, take the paperwork and redistribute the 
titles and the properties and the pieces or before the Lord are you gonna 
hear the Lord say: 
 
“… ‘Well done my good and faithful servant…’” 
 
You have been faithful. Are you gonna be rewarded by God for your 
stewardship or are you just gonna have your wealth redistributed at the 
end of life? You see your life is so much more than the things that you 
possess and I wanna challenge you to not get to the end of life and find 
that you’re holding nothing more than a burned out light bulb, but that 
there is something that is real and something that lasts and it all begins 
by making Jesus Christ the King of kings and Lord of lords first in your 
heart and then living that out in life as every possession becomes a tool 
and an opportunity to fulfill His grander purpose in our lives. 


